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SPECIAL EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL 

Minutes – September 9, 2016
9:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

PRESENT: Brendelyn Ancheta, Debbie Cheeseman, Annette Cooper, Shari Dela Cuadra-Larsen, Martha Guinan, Valerie Johnson, Amanda Kaahanui (staff), Bernadette Lane, Dale Matsuura, Kaui Rezentes, Charlene Robles, Susan Rocco (staff), Amy Ruhaak (for Tricia Sheehey), Darci Singlehurst (for Gabriele Finn), James Street, Todd Takahashi, Steven Vannatta, Gavin Villar, Amy Wiech, Jasmine Williams, Susan Wood 

EXCUSED: Sage Goto, Stacey Oshio, Toby Portner, Rosie Rowe, Ivalee Sinclair
ABSENT: Bob Campbell, Dan Ulrich
GUESTS: Brian De Lima, Debbie Farmer, Courtney Gill, Sandy Goya, Jeff Krepps, Patricia Meyer, Karolyn Mossman, Suzanne Mulcahy, Karolyn Mossman, Cherlyn Tamura 
	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order
	Chair Martha Guinan called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m.
	

	Introductions
	Members introduced themselves to guests and to designees Darci Singlehurst (Windward District) and Amy Ruhaak (University of Hawaii Special Education Department).
	

	Presentation on Special Education Staffing Methodology
	Suzanne Mulcahy began the presentation by introducing Debbie Farmer and Sandy Goya from OCISS who will be available for questions when Suzanne leaves for a meeting regarding a planning grant on career and college preparation.  Martha requested that Suzanne try to stay through future meetings, in order to make decisions together, and Suzanne agreed.

Budget allocation

The roughly $254 million for salaraies in the 15-16 budget included teachers, DESs, resource teachers, School Based Behavioral Health personnel and therapists.  
History of the staffing methodologies

Debbie pointed out that the old weighted staffing formula was abandoned in 2011 because it conflicted with IDEA’s LRE prohibition on distributing funds based on the setting of the student.  A proportional staffing methodology took its place.  Suzanne acknowledged that some of the teaching positions lost when the shift in methods occurred were due to a decrease in enrollment.  She is now trying to educate the field about the reasons for the change in methodology, which was recommended at the time by WestEd consultants.
District allocation of teaching positions to schools
Suzanne discussed with District Educational Specialists (DESs) and 
	A handout outlining the budget allocation and the special education staffing methodology was distributed.
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	Presentation on Special Education Staffing Methodology (cont.)
	District allocation of teaching positions to schools (cont.)

Complex Area Superintendents (CASs) how decisions on distributing teacher positions are made and discovered a wide variety of approaches, including some less optimal practices, including favoritism.  She and Debbie plan to develop one set of standard staffing protocols to be used by districts and complex areas in SY 17-18.
Teacher recruitment
Suzanne reminded members of the chronic difficulty in recruiting special education positions that will not be solved overnight.  A number of special education positions have been filled by non-licensed teachers or teachers with no understanding of how to deliver specialy designed instruction.  OCISS has asked CASs for feedback on how they have allocated positions.

Questions/comments from members and guests

 Q.  IDEA regulations state that you cannot base funding on a student’s setting if that results in the failure to provide FAPE.  Why not just monitor that students are receiving FAPE, rather than change the methodology on the chance that it might be abused?  A.  (Debbie) We found that manipulation of the formula was happening in the schools.  The students were portrayed as having more severe needs in order for the school to get more staffing.
C.  I am a retired special education teacher who served on the committee that helped to develop the weighted methodology.  I would like to see a document from the DOE that said we were in violation of the law.  The old formula weighted students based on their needs--the amount of services the student was supposed to get; the setting was only factored in to determine whether the weight was to go to special education or to general education.  A. (Debbie) I disagree.  It was based on the setting.
Q.  How many trainings were held to help folks understand the weighted formula?  A. (Suzanne) We need to go forward.  I will not go back in the past.
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	Presentation on Special Education Staffing Methodology (cont.)
	Questions/comments from members and guests (cont.)
C.  I am from Maui where the Felix Consent Decree originated.  Q. How does the Department determine what the needs of students are and prepare that request for the Legislature?  A.  (Debbie)  I can tell you what we have submitted around preschool.  We are using data to generate the request for 40 additional preschool teachers and 20 EAs to meet the increased need caused by preschoolers with late birthdays spending three years in a preschool classroom.

Q. If you had a Zika virus outbreak and ended up with a higher percentage of students with more severe disabilities, how would you let the Legislature know about their specific needs?  A.  We wouldn’t do that, because the special education population is actually getting smaller, and Budget and Finance will ask for data to justify our request.

C.  If we continue to do what we have been doing, we won’t have good results.  Staffing allocation formulas are about allocating insufficient resources.  If you ascribe to a formula, you have to acknowledge that you have to make do with what you have.  My point is that we state our need.  Is it increased salaries? More targeted services? More educational assistants? More support for inclusion?  In my view, we need to get principals and the special education community to focus on what will make a difference.  We need to up our frustration level to say enough of the allocation formula.
Q.  Who is making decisions about the staffing methodology?  A. (Debbie) Leadership makes the final decision.

C.  Then we need to request that they (leadership) are here next time.  A. (Debbie) It would be better to wait until we have a draft methodology.  

C. (Shari) SEAC’s focus is to come up with an agenda, present questions, and go through a list of “asks.”  Depending how far along we are in the process, we can talk about the breadth and depth of information. 
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	Update on Restraints and Seclusion Activities
	Sandy Goya, a Director at OCISS, shared that one of her duties is to be involved in legislation.  Act 206, passed in July of 2014, prohibits seclusion of students in public schools and sets up specific guidelines for when physical restraint of a student is allowed.  The monies attached to that bill were not released until the spring of 2015, and plans for a quick procurement of training services were thwarted by a challenge from a prospective bidder.  When DOE finally awarded a bid in July 2016, they received another challenge.  The bidder chosen is Quality Behavioral Solutions (QBS) who will be providing continuous trainings statewide.  Sandy thanked SEAC for the passage of Act 151 which provided an allocation of $460,000 for a program manager, data management and training.  Materials regarding information to parents and procedures under Act 151 are in the Attorney General’s Office now, and Sandy is hoping to post them on the internet by the beginning of October.  There is now a template on eCSSS to print out a letter to parents regarding a restraint of a student.
Questions/comments from members and guests

Q. Have you identified the person for the position of program manager? A. We have a written job description, and we are hoping there won’t be any budget restrictions.

Q.  In your original cost projections, you showed training costs being reduced after a cadre of trainers is certified, yet your biennium budget shows $460,000+ for both years of the budget.  Why is that?  A.  Costs have increased, and we want to make sure over time that we aren’t forced to try to supplement our funding.  We also know that the database will need tweaking.

Q.  How many will be trained through QBS?  A.  We want to put together a cadre for each complex.  For the first year we are hoping for 15 trainees per complex.  After that we will try to maximize coverage.  Some folks have been trained using CPI, so we are developing a transition plan.

Q.  Will all special education teachers be required to have this training?
	Sandy will provide collateral materials once they are available.
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	Update on Restraints and Seclusion Activities (cont.)
	Questions/comments from members and guests (cont.)

A.  (Sandy) We would be happy, if all did receive the training.  It doesn’t pertain only to special education teachers, but we plan to first target classrooms where restraint might happen.  A. (Debbie) The expectation is  that there will be teams on each campus, if the need arises.
C.  Why don’t we just have a video and require all to watch.  At least you would get a base level of understanding on the law.

Q.  Is the database you mentioned for tracking teacher training or for incidences of students restrained?  A.  Incidences of restraints.

Q.  Are there any numbers to share today?  A.  Not yet.

Q.  Will there be something to trigger a peer review or IEP revision, if restaining occurs frequently?  I know students who are restrained daily and weekly.  A.  The peer review would be for students where restraint hasn’t been discussed.

Q.  Whose responsibility is it to enter the retraint into the database?  The SSC?  As a contractor, if restraint is happening in a school setting, we send a sentinel report to the school.  A.  The school should also be entering data and notifying the parent.  The primary responsibility falls on the principal or his/her designee.
Q.  Like a Chapter 19 offense, does the form/letter to the parent note cummulated incidences?  A.  We will look into that.

Q.  If a student has restraint in his/her IEP, will a letter still go home?

Q.  What does notifying the parent ‘immediately’ mean?  A letter takes several days to get home.  A.  Part of the process will be a phone call to the parent(s).  We also require a certified letter.

Q.  Are there thoughts about what will be counted as a restraint or hold?  The responding adult can go in and out of a hold.  What is a definition of a hold?  Does it include how many times a day the hold is utilized?
	

	Strategic Plan:  SEAC Input
	Courtney Gill from the Office of Strategy, Innovation and Performance (OSIP) updated members on progress made in soliciting input on the draft BOE/DOE Strategic Plan since SEAC’s focus group in May.  OSIP’s
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	Strategic Plan:  SEAC Input (cont.)
	Phase I outreach focused on “what does student success look like?”  Now in Phase 2, the Department is going to specific groups to see whether they are moving in the right direction.  The first draft plan will go to the Board of Education in mid October, followed by a public comment period until the end of October.  Final edits will be done in November for final Board approval, and the plan will be implemented in January 2017.  Courtney shared the key components gleaned from the public for student success:
· Highly qualified teachers and leaders,

· Increased cultural knowledge and sensitivity,

· Broaded curriculum, including the arts,

· Relevant, personalized instruction,
· Strengthened collaborative relationships, and
· Focusing on career and not just college.

Questions/comments from members and guests

C. Your Powerpoint slide regarding gains on student assessments doesn’t apply to students with disabilities, and we don’t really see the special education student’s needs reflected in your Phase I report.  We’re looking for acknowledgement of the need for additional strategies and resources to help them succeed as well.

C.  The problem is that we talk about ALL students; but special education students haven’t been part of ALL.  We need to pay particular attention to the reality of where we are at.
C.  The words in the draft objectives are beautiful, but what is it really saying, and what is it going to do for my child?  I would like to see what will be in place as a safety net.

C.  Schools have to come up with their own plan to implement the goals and objectives, and when the School Community Council (SCC) meets to vote on it, there are not parents of students with disabilities on the SCC.  Most SCCs only have 10 people on the Council.

C.  I sat on several SCCs as a parent, and you have a few parents who come who don’t know the climate of the whole school. What you are saying is that it is up to the school whether they buy into the concept.  
	Courtney distributed a handout asking for comments  and suggested action steps on the four draft objectives under Goal 1:  Student Success.  She will send a link to the schedule of the remaining Strategic Plan input meetings and materials.
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	Strategic Plan:  SEAC Input (cont.)
	Questions/comments from members and guests (cont.)
Shouldn’t you have a directive that says “if kids don’t make it, this is what you must do”?
C.  Schools look at what can we do, not what should we do.

Q.  How will this address my (incarcerated adult) students, when I can’t guarantee them a safe environment or transition process?

Q.  We have data on how poorly special education is doing.  How does all that data factor into this?  Was that part of the process?

C.  The Governor is suggesting that the Office of Strategy, Innovation and Performance be deleted.  We expect the Strategic Plan to address the crisis in special education.  If not, we may see that office disappear.
Q.  Looking at the general language of this document, can you carve out a space for students with exceptionalities, so that it won’t be deleted.

C.  We might need a definition of “all.”

C.  When you talk to a school about success for all, greater time and resources are needed.  It’s much easier to shoot for the 80% of students who have fewer needs, so it is important to have specific language about special education and ELL students.

C.  There should be an assessment of whether the objectives can be modified to fully enable special education students to reach that level.  If not, we should have addendums to the plan.

C.  I am concerned with the discussion regarding success and failure being linked to standardized testing.  We may be setting everyone up for failure. Success for special education students who have their own unique talents and abilities to bring to the world may not be fairly measured by mere attainment on math and english assessments.

C.  When you talk about personalized learning, that would describe an IEP.  Schools have the process in place, but how effectively are they supported and how high is the bar set for that to work?  Sometimes in the IEP process, relationships are sacrificed to get a good plan.  It is better to see how the plan can used to enforce and strengthen relationships
	


SEAC Minutes

September 9, 2016

Page 8

	Strategic Plan:  SEAC Input (cont.)
	C.  The Department has all kinds of data reports and folks are working in silos.  Wouldn’t a strategic plan state that you going to meet the goals in these other data driven reports?  We just heard Suzanne Mulcahy say that we can’t find special education teachers.  Shouldn’t there be goals and objectives related to that in the plan?  Right now it doesn’t seem coordinated.
Q.  How do these objectives relate to data and targets (metrics)?  The tension is being so prescriptive that we don’t give principals the autonomy to meet needs.  How does this plan fit with ESSA and everything else—like the ESSA target of all 3rd graders being proficient in reading?
Q.  If you look at Objective 3, and a school offers art, band, etc. but then decides that a special education student needs to take a remedial math class, how do you reconcile that the school thinks that they are dong what they need to do for the student but missing the intent of the objective to provide access to art and music?  Are well-rounded students the priority and remedial math secondary?

Q.  Why couldn’t reading or math support be offered after school, so that the student has access to other classes?

C.  (Brian) I get a vote on the final product, so email me with your ideas.  Maybe one of the objectives should be that all of our elementary schools are inclusive.
	Members were asked to share any written comments with Courtney.  Susan Rocco will forward the notes from the discussion to her.

	Review of Minutes of August 12, 2016 
	No corrections were made to the draft minutes.
	The minutes were approved as circulated.

	Continued Discussion of Staffing Issues
	Members and guests continued the discussion on the staffing allocation methodology and related staffing issues as follows:
C.  I have been a preschool teacher, and in the last few years, K-1 students have been added.  I am expected to teach the Common Core and have never been trained on Reading Wonders.  I am giving my students what we have, not what they need.  A half hour block of remedial is not enough.

C.  Everything comes back to the same thing:  we are not addressing leadership in special education.  Not many educators are vying to be a CAS.  It takes a special school leader to address these complex problems.
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	Continued Discussion of Staffing Issues (cont.)
	Questions/comments from members and guests

C.  If I were a new teacher, I would not stick it out.

C.  One of the hardest thing about Hawaii’s teaching profession is the cost of living vs. salary.  How many teachers have second jobs?

C.  We need to spend more money on making teaching assignments doable.

C.  I had a teacher at my son’s school who didn’t know how to teach deaf kids.  The mentor also didn’t know how to teach them.

C.  I hate the Common Core.

C.  I am really concerned about the current staffing methodology.  Our old formula wasn’t finished and needed to address low incidence kids or planning time, but at least it was foundationally built on student need. 

C.  I think retention should be part of the discussion. We need to talk about our national technical assistance partners.  What can we learn from other states?

Q.  Are we able to utilize WestEd in our work?

C.  Now that EAs and paraprofessionals who work with kids who have ABA in their IEP must become Registered Behavioral Technicians (RBTs), I question whether their pay will be a living wage.  If not, they will go to the private sector.

C.  That’s true for a lot of paraprofessionals.  Often they are hired part time and don’t have good training.   I asked data to be taken on my son, and I was told that the EAs hadn’t been trained on taking data yet.
	

	Agenda Setting for October Meeting
	Members talked about and ultimately decided to continue the discussion on staffing allocation at the next meeting and take up the issue of staff retention.  Steven Vannatta reminded members that Leading by Convening encourages conversations.  At this point we would like more involvement by leadership and more attention placed on how to take our conversations and move them along.  Susan Wood reminded members to examine whether we have the relevant people at the table.  She suggested orienting new people to the Leading by Convening process.  Gavin Villar asked for 
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	Agenda Setting for October Meeting (cont.)
	move information about how DOE plans to address the need for BCBAs, but he said it could be written information rather than an agenda item.  Brian De Lima suggested that we add critical data points on our SEAC agendas—things like inclusion numbers, performance data, etc.—to convey the crisis nature of our work.  Steven Vannatta added that the presentations by Debbie Farmer and Sandy Goya were not in sync with Leading by Convening; rather they told us that they would be making the decisions unilaterally.  He said we are not interested in maintaining the talk/listen model; we want someone who can engage.  Shari added that we need to talk about expectations.
	

	Announcements
	Amanda Kaahanui reminded members about the Footsteps to Transition Fair on October 22nd.
	Flyers for the transition fair were disseminated.



